Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

July 9, 2012

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called the regular monthly meeting to order at 6:30 P.M at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, NY, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Deputy Town Clerk Jody Burdick and two (2) residents of the Town.

The Supervisor asked all to join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Peter Donnelly, Route 233, Westmoreland, spoke to the Board on be half of the Summerfest Committee.  The event will be held August 4, 2012 from 1100 A.M to 1100 P.M. He gave the Board an overview of their current schedule and events they want to schedule depending on donations.  He advised the Board that they are working on obtaining a non-profit designation.  The Board has promised a $1,000.00 donation.  Councilperson Hebbard advised Peter to call him and he will help with advertising.  Councilperson Husted asked what they thought Summerfest was for.  Peter replied they were trying to encourage a community spirit, which will hopefully expand to include other Towns and Villages. 

Peter was thanked for his presentation and the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session. 
There were no County Legislators present.

Highway Superintendent Eddy reported the he attended Highway school at Ithaca College.  We had an inspection on the fuel tanks and had five violations, three have been             corrected and Yocum Fuel is working on the others.  Skinner Road is ready to Nova chip this week.  We have cleaned up the chip pile out back.  The whole town has been mowed.

Starting to mix sand and salt, still have 70% of our salt to use from 2011-2012.  I would like to discuss damage to some of the roads due to heavy equipment.

He spoke of the DEC inspections.  The Highway Department has painted the fuel tanks and pressure washed the cement.  They need to keep a monthly check list of safety inspections.  They need a sticker indicating how many gallons the tank holds and a shut off valve for the gravity feed.  He said Yocum called and a gauge will be installed on the outside of the building and will ring an alarm when the tank is filled.  The wash bay inspection will be next week.
The Highway Department needs to contract haul 400 ton of salt by the end of August. This will be 70% of the total salt ordered.  Kirkland will loan us the equipment to mix the sand and salt.  Councilperson Pritchard spoke of his car picking up a lot of chip seal on Schieferstine Road. The Highway Superintendent stated that stone dust has been applied.  Discussion continued.
The Highway Superintendent stated that the road would need to be repaved. The road was last done in 2009; 1’ to 1.5’ thick of chip seal; with capital project funds.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked about closing the road, except for local traffic.  The Highway Superintendent produced pictures of Shed Road showing how a bulldozer and farm plows have dug up the pavement.  He asked if the tractors could be turned in the lot instead of on the road.  The Highway Superintendent said he would call the company that performed the work on Schieferstine Road to see if they are willing to correct it.
Councilperson Hebbard asked about the Park tractor.  The Highway Superintendent stated that Clinton Tractor advised him the belly mower is too big for tractor.  Because of this it tore up the power take off.  Clinton Tractor had to split the tractor in order to repair it.  They will not take the belly mower in trade.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that we should swap the mower for a rear mount.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; I picked up the final roll. I will be trying to go out to do some Data collection this summer on the parcels that have large inventory to update the cards. I will be attending classes as they come along.  He also stated that the state is talking about a first time homeowner exemption which would be a 50% exemption for the first year.
Terry Williamson, Codes Officer stated that he met with Al Ashe and Louis Fedor regarding floodplain issues, on East South Street.  Delta Engineering placed stakes at the flood plain elevation that showed the fill was not in the floodway development permit, which was issued to Mr. Fedor by the Codes Office.

The Codes Officer showed Al Ashe the tree that had fallen in the creek. He said there is a fallen tree in the creek across the street from Nice and Easy.  He contacted the State to see if they would remove it. He was told the tree needed to be upstream from their bridge in order for them to take care of it. Because it is on private property, it would be the homeowner’s responsibility.  Terry feels it is in the best interest of a lot of people to have something done with it before we get a heavy rain.  Discussion followed.  If we get a big rainstorm, this will be a major problem causing a major backup of debris.

The Supervisor commented that the amount of building permits has increased.
Riley McFadden, Senior Library Clerk reported that the Summer Reading program started today with Lorey from the “Piece of Pottery” shop. She taught each child to design and paint a piece of pottery, she will take it home to fire and return with finished pieces next Monday.  She had about forty (40) children participate. 
In June we loaned out 929 items, registered three new patrons, and purchased thirteen (13) new books and two boxes of book pockets for $228.50.
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that;


Outdoor Wood-Burning Boilers- Monitoring progress on legislative changes proposed for OWBs.  Proposed local law #2 of 2012 drafted. 

Main Street Ditch Issue- Met with Soil and Water Conservation Dept, Town Supervisor and School Superintendent on 4/26/12.


Codification of Laws- Reviewing Bok of Codifications and suggested additions and changes against relevant statutes.


Codes- Review DEC sec. 360-1.7 for relevance to the Veronica Cummings issue. 
Beverly Merriman Town Clerk reported in June, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-eight (58) individual dog licenses for $410.00.  The State’s share of $79.00 was sent to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program. The Town’s commission was $442.00, including $32.00 in late fees. 

On 06-11-2012, we sent out twenty- nine (29) late notices for dog licenses that were due May 31, 2012. Renewal notices, for sixty-eight (68) dogs due in July, were sent out June 25, 2012. 

There was no marriage license issued in June.

Thirteen (13) handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month, of which three (3) were temporary. 

We issued eleven (11) certified copies, totaling $110.00.

DECALS sales totaled $204.00, of which the Town realized $11.27

The Town Clerk’s office received one (1) check for fire inspections, which totaled $50.00. 

Primary Day was June 26, 2012.  The machines were delivered Thursday, June 21st and picked up on Friday, June 29th.  The next Primary is scheduled for September 13, 2012.

The Board was confused by the numbers represented in the Town Clerks report regarding Dog Licenses.  After a lengthy discussion on the dog portion of the Clerks report, it was amended as follows;

“In June, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-six (56) individual dog licenses for $410.00.  We also collected the State’s share of $79.00, which was sent to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program. The Town’s commission was $442.00, including $32.00 in late fees.” 

Communications received:
1. Time Warner Cable- letter of possible programming changes.

2. Majestic Fireworks Inc.- fireworks application for Haggerty.

3. FEMA-notification of floodplain changes.

Checks received:
1. Bank of Utica

interest


$471.34
2. Clark Mills Fire District
fuel


$196.38
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that he was pleased that Peter Donnelly spoke to them.  The Town Park had a picnic table stolen over the weekend.
Councilperson Eisnor stated he has been checking quotes on Workers Compensation coverage. Workers Comp is currently carried by the County and NYMIR will look over our policy.  The Fire Districts’ Workers Comp is also carried by the County, but is paid by the Fire District Commissioners.

 He stated we currently have benefits through Excellus that we don’t take advantage of. An example is two (2), 2 hour courses that can be taken on line that will give a 15% discount on your auto insurance. 
Councilperson Eisnor also stated he is looking into a Pool Management Company called Mainly Aquatics.  They take over operating pools in exchange for the use of the pool for meets.  They guarantee they can put the pool in the black.  The handicap accessible requirement has been extended until January 2013.

Councilperson Hebbard also spoke of the stolen picnic table at the Park.  He questioned the possibility of installing surveillance cameras for the Park.  He has a quote for four (4) cameras with night vision and a sixty-five (65) foot range for $920.00.  He stated that Lynn Johnson found a board with nails sticking out of it buried in the sand box. 
The next SOCCOG meeting will be in Vernon.

Councilperson Husted asked if there was any word on the Furnace Street Bridge.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that he has only had one person question the bridge and County Legislator George Joseph has not had any complaints.
A lengthy discussion was held on the proposed repairs for the roof.  Several estimates have been submitted.  March Associates will develop specifications.  Attorney Mattacola stated the Town will need three (3) written or faxed quotes.  

A Special Meeting was set for July 23, 2012 at 5:00 P.M. to discuss the roof repairs.
114 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to renew the Thruway Leak ban as is, at 2% through Oneida Savings Bank.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
A discussion on the sealing and striping of the Town Hall Parking lot was held. Highway Superintendent will obtain separate quotes for sealing and/or striping. 
115 Councilperson Husted advanced a motion to have the parking lot sealed and striped.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the Website is horrendous and he wants this statement noted in the minutes.  He wants updates conducted on the website contents.  He questioned that the Town Clerk had informed a resident to pay $75.00 on a Westmoreland water bill of $210.00.  He stated the Town Clerk has no business setting the amounts of water payments.
The Ban on Hydro-fracking expires September 12, 2012.  The Attorney says a new ban is needed to extend the ban if the Board desires.

116 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to extend the ban on Hydro-fracking.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

Attorney Mattacola stated a Public Hearing will need to be held on this new ban.
117 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following budget modifications:

Highway


from 
DA5720 (Bond)

$140,000.00






to     
DA5785 (lease)

$140,000.00 


Westmoreland Water
from
SW38310.1


$    1,000.00






to 
SW3830.4 (Iffert)

$    1,000.00 

General Fund


from 
A1990.4 (contingent)

$    2,500.00





to
A7110.4 (Park)

$    2,500.00

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

118 A motion to accept and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw wanted a correction to the June 11, 2012 minutes correcting the date for Summerfest from August 14, 2012 to August 4, 2012.  In the May 14, 2012 minutes he wants added that “Councilperson Pritchard had suggested that the Town charge for dirt delivered by the Highway Department to Town residents.”  Also in the May 14, 2012 minutes Councilperson Pritchard wants it noted that it was Attorney Mattacola who suggested Wiskowski should be contacted concerning repairs to the roof, and Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek suggested that Borza would be another option.
119 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to accept the minutes of June 11, 2012 as corrected and the May 14, 2012 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.
The Supervisor wants the Board meetings taped from here on out. 
The Highway Superintendent allowed Allen Light to use his phone and incurred $28.00 in roaming charges.

120 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, claim numbers 135 though 156, which total $26,955.17.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

121 A motion to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General Fund; vouchers 234 through 278, which total $24,287.15;  was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board member voted AYE and the motion carried. 
122 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the water districts as follow:


Tindall

voucher #9

which totals
$   395.00


Westmoreland
vouchers #38-#42
which total
$1,409.72


Spencer

vouchers #11-#12
which total
$   760.83


Camelot

voucher #3

which totals
$7,038.46

The motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor reminded the Board the next regular meeting will be held August 13, 2012 at 6:30 P.M., and there will be a special meeting on Monday, July 23, 2012 at 5:00 P.M to discuss the roof repairs.

123 There being no other business to come before the Board a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meting at 9:21 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk
